
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of Full   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 18 October 2016   from 7.30pm to 8.45 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors Andrew Scarth (Chairman), Diana Barber (Vice-Chairman), Rupert Barnes, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Marilyn Butler, Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Joan King, Stephen King, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
CL42/16    
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Ty Harris, Heather Kenison and Leslie Proctor.
CL43/16
MINUTES

The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 July 2016 and the Extraordinary Council meeting held on 12 September 2016 were confirmed as correct records subject to the following amendment and were signed by the Chairman.


Minutes 12 July 2016 – remove ‘annual’ from the title.

CL44/16
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chairman reported with great sadness that he had attended the funeral of Mr James McCloud who had been Manager at Rickmansworth Golf Club. 
He advised that details on his visits were available to view on the Chairman’s blog.  His visits included a visit to the RAF Uxbridge bunker and the Citizens’ Advice Service AGM. Core funding from the Council continued to be vital to the Citizens’ Advice Service.
This year was the 20th anniversary of ASCEND, which was one of the Chairman’s chosen charities. A thanksgiving service had been organised by Canon Pam Wise at All Saints Church in South Oxhey at 2pm on Wednesday 19 October 2016.

He had visited the Community Development Agency who did amazing work bringing together local communities in Hertfordshire.
CL45/16
LEADER’S REPORT
Councillor Sara Bedford wished to pay tribute and express her thanks to Michelle Wright, Community Safety Officer, on her Police commendation for her work on Anti-Social Behaviour.  Michelle had been working for the Council for over 20 years and was one of the Council’s best officers.  Councillor Sara Bedford hoped, with Councillor Seabourne, to attend the award ceremony.
Councillor Ann Shaw had been nominated for an LGIU Lifetime Achievement Award. The awards ceremony was due to be held in November and Councillor Sara Bedford hoped to be in attendance.
Councillor Sara Bedford had continued to visit the Council teams and had recently visited the Depot at 5am to meet the Waste collection and Street Cleaning Teams.  They were a tremendous team and the work they were doing was terrific.

The Building Control company had officially been set up in August 2016. This new company would bring great benefits to the Council and to residents with regard to economies of scale, resilience and the out of hours service.

The South Oxhey Initiative was now underway and the first piece of ground had been cut.  She wished to thank Alan Head, Head of Major Projects and the other staff involved in the project for all their hard work.

She paid tribute to Kevin Snow, Communications Manager, who was leaving the Council to take a career break and to do some volunteering work. She wished him well for the future.

She congratulated staff on the Step Jockey challenge with the Council being placed 5th in the competition and Lyn Ware, Interim Head of Property Services being placed 2nd in the Country.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Ralph Sangster replied as follows:

He wished Kevin Snow every success for the future, congratulated staff on their recent awards and agreed the Council had some exceptional officers.
He wished Councillor Ann Shaw every success at the Lifetime Achievement Awards.
The establishment of the Building Control company was the way forward for the Council.

He was glad that the South Oxhey Initiative was underway.

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Stephen Cox replied as follows:

He echoed the comments made about Michelle Wright on the Police Commendation.  He congratulated Councillor Ann Shaw on her nomination for the award. He wished Kevin Snow all the best for the future.  He was very pleased the South Oxhey Initiative was now underway however this was tempered by the misunderstanding about social housing.

CL46/16
RECOMMENDATIONS FROM POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE


Council received the recommendations of the Policy and Resources Committee meetings held on 12 September 2016 and 6 October 2016.
PR36/16 DESIGNATION OF HOUSING PROVIDERS TO ISSUE COMMUNITY PROTECTION NOTICES
On being put to Council Minute PR36/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED: 

1. To designate both Thrive Homes and Watford Community Housing Trust to issue Community Protection Notices (CPNs) and Fixed Penalty Notices (FPNs) for the breach of CPNs subject to the Solicitor for the Council being satisfied that their proposed designated officers have been appropriately trained.

2. To authorise the Chief Executive to designate any other appropriate Housing Provider to issue CPNs and FPNs subject to the Solicitor for the Council being satisfied that their proposed designated officers have been appropriately trained. 

3. That the Head of Community Partnerships be delegated to issue and sign a Memorandum of Understanding with each designated Housing Provider, and appropriate protocols for the issue of CPNs and FPNs.  

4. That when the Memorandum of Understanding is agreed a copy be circulated to all the Councillors.

PR53/16 BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 4 (JULY 2016)


On being put to Council Minute PR53/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 23 For, 0 Against and 13 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

That the following revenue and capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Variance
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Revenue - (Favourable )/ Unfavourable
	(45,130)
	(38,870)
	65,310

	Capital - Increase / (Decrease)
	(1,411,120)
	1,257,800
	317,320


CL47/16
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE SERVICE COMMITTEES

SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT COMMITTEE

SD13/16 BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – MONTH 4 (JULY)

On being put to Council Minute PR13/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 23 For, 0 Against and 13 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee’s revenue budget variation be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-
	Revenue
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) 
	(5,000)
	0
	0


LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH COMMITTEE

LW18/16 BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – MONTH 4 (JULY)

On being put to Council Minute PR18/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 23 For, 0 Against and 13 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to Capital Programme
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Increase/(Decrease 
	(£767,320)
	£764,000
	317,320



LW20/16 SECTION 106 REQUEST FOR EASTBURY TENNIS COURTS

On being put to Council Minute LW20/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman, the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:-

That Council authorise the overspend of £10,000.

GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY COMMITTEE

GPS06/16 BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – MONTH 4 (JULY)

On being put to Council Minute GPS06/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 23 For, 0 Against and 13 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at Period 4
	(64,810)
	(113,250)
	(84,070)


That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at Period 4
	(£643,800)
	493,800
	0


GPS08/16 THE UNAUTHORISED DEPOSIT OF WASTE (FIXED PENALTIES) REGULATIONS 2016

On being put to Council Minute GPS08/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

That amendments be made to the Scheme of Delegation to cover the Regulations.

CL48/16
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER AND LEAD MEMBERS

LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

No questions raised.


SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT

The Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport, Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, asked Council for agreement to write to the Government to request that a question with regard to the military personnel be included in the 2021 Census.
On being put to Council the Chairman declared this motion CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

That the Council write to the Government to request that a question with regard to the military personnel be included in the 2021 Census.
[post meeting note: a letter to the Office for National Statistics is being drafted.]
The Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport, Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, reported that he had chaired the Business Forum at the Grove Hotel, which had been attended by the Enterprise Partnership. The Council had been congratulated for leading on their decision re: Article 4 direction and permitted development rights.  He and the Leader would be meeting with the LEP in the future to discuss permitted development rights.  The impact of Article 4 on permitted development, initiated by the Government, would have an effect on the economy.  

£40,000 had been allocated for Dial a Ride which provided easy to reach transport for the residents of Three Rivers. 5500 journeys had been made by users in 2015. The funding would provide a second upgraded Dial a Ride bus.
The Administration continued to fund an improved W19 bus service in South Oxhey and Carpenders Park.  In addition, the Administration continued to provide £85,000 towards public transport, as had been agreed in September 2015. This had provided 3 additional evening journeys Monday to Saturday in Muirfield Road in South Oxhey.  He thanked Peter Simons for the work he had undertaken on public transport services.

He advised that the Council logo would be placed on the Dial a Ride bus.
The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes, Councillor Martin Trevett, reported that two Syrian families had been provided with accommodation in the District and were settling in well.  It was hoped that the children would be starting school shortly.

In regard to temporary accommodation, he reported that the combined effects of the new LHA arrangements (£500 a month less than the average rent) and the introduction of the benefit cap in November 2016 would impact on residents. Thrive had already stated that one household could not be accommodated as their income was too low.
75 people were currently in temporary accommodation. Only 25 of these were being housed in the District. No one was in bed and breakfast accommodation for longer than six weeks. 

The situation was likely to get worse.

Question from Councillor Joan King to Councillor Martin Trevett (Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes)

Can the Lead Member advise the number of people in each of the housing bands and the longest length of time someone has been on the housing register per band?

Councillor Martin Trevett replied to the question stating that:

	 Band 
	 No in Band 
	 Earliest Priority Date 
	 Time in Band (years)
	 Median Time in Band (years) 
	 Avg Time in Band (years)

	A
	5
	11-Oct-12
	4.0
	1.1
	1.5

	B
	173
	27-Jul-93
	23.2
	0.8
	1.3

	C
	130
	27-Jun-02
	14.3
	3.4
	3.8

	D
	232
	25-Mar-99
	17.6
	1.6
	2.9

	E
	85
	05-Jan-99
	17.8
	1.1
	3.2


The median and average waiting time in each band had been included as the longest time in each band could be misleading. It was also important to highlight that the earliest priority date might not be a true reflection as the Allocations Policy currently awarded a five-year backdate to social housing tenants, that required a move to a different size property. This did not apply in all cases but this could impact on the earliest priority date.

 

For reference, the longest wait in Band A was a tenant with succession rights who Thrive was allowing use and occupation. The person in Band B was an under-occupier wanting a certain property type. The person in Band C was actively bidding and those in Bands D and E were applicants who had advised the Council they did not currently wish to move but wished to remain on the HNR.
In response to a supplementary question from Councillor Joan King with regard to waiting time of 5-6 years for a two bedroom property and overcrowding, the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes advised that the Council were doing their best to improve the situation and to provide temporary accommodation but agreed it was imperfect.

Question from Councillor Paula Hiscocks to Councillor Martin Trevett (Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes) in regard to the RVS hall – this question was answered later in the meeting by the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services, as it fell within the remit of more than one Lead Member.

Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Martin Trevett (Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes) (this question was answered later in the meeting as it fell under the remit of two Lead Members).
As the Planning Committee asked officers to set up a list of locally important buildings sixteen years ago (13 April 2000) were you surprised to see Batchworth Mill which was built in 1810 only being added to the list on the 8 August this year? (2016).

Councillor Martin Trevett responded that essentially the Planning Committee did not request that officers set up a list of locally important buildings.

 

The Planning Committee (13 April 2000) had received a report considering the publication of a list of locally important buildings within the District.  Members had been asked to approve the list attached to the report as the Council’s list of locally important buildings, that public consultation be undertaken to review the list, and that the process of amending the list be delegated to the Director of Planning and Leisure.

 

The list approved in April 2000 was actually put together in 1998 and was based on previous local lists comprising the following:

 

The 1975 local list which was compiled from schedules originally prepared to indicate buildings of architectural and historic interest which were to be protected for their contribution to the general environment within the conservation areas

The 1981 local list which was prepared prior to the re-survey of the area for the statutory list (National Listing by English Heritage) and

Buildings identified as a result of undertaking conservation appraisals for Rickmansworth, Abbots Langley, Sarratt (The Green and Church End) and Croxley Green (The Green) during 1993-1996.

 

Since then, further buildings had been added to the list when identified as meeting the criteria for addition to the list, through the conservation area appraisal programme and in response to requests from Members and the general public.

With regards to Batchworth Mill, the request for this building to be added to the Local List was actioned within weeks of it being put forward for consideration.

In response to a supplementary question from Councillor David Sansom, that Members and Historical Societies would be happy to make suggestions, the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes said the Council were reliant on these organisations to provide this information.

Question from Councillor Ralph Sangster to Councillor Martin Trevett (Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes

Town Ditch

The town ditch serves as a means of draining surface water from many drainage systems in the town. New developments such as Wharf Lane and additional surface water runoff due to climate change are adding to its burden. In recent years it has become silted-up and overgrown. Can the Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes clarify who is the responsible agency for ensuring the ditch remains in good order?

The Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes replied that principally it was the Environment Agency, however there were some shared responsibilities with riparian owners such as TRDC. Any works must be agreed with the Environment Agency before they took place. If any Member had specific details of what they considered needed to be done please could they contact the Principal Landscape Officer, who would follow this up with the Environment Agency and the Council’s Environmental Protection team. With regard to new developments and their impacts, the Environment Agency was consulted as statutory consultees and their comments were always taken formally into account.
In response to a supplementary question from Councillor Ralph Sangster regarding concerns on the number of developments, the changing climate, the town ditch not being capable of holding the capacity of water and contacting the Environment Agency to ensure they were keeping this in mind, the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes agreed to contact the Environmental Agency regarding these concerns and said he would provide a written response to Councillor Ralph Sangster. 
The Lead Member agreed to find out when the Town Ditch would be dredged.  Councillor Steve Drury requested that the Lead Flood Authority, Hertfordshire County Council, be kept informed.


LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH


Reports from the Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing (Cllr Chris Lloyd) and the Lead Member for Health (Cllr Alison Scarth) and questions

Councillor Chris Lloyd reported that the British Masters Golf Tournament had been held at the Grove Hotel in Chandlers Cross and thanked Officers for their support of this event being held in Three Rivers.  

He expressed his thanks to Officers for their support of the summer holiday projects and thanked the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee Members for their support.  


He advised Council that the Civic Pantomime night was being held on 9 December 2016.


He advised that he would be volunteering as a steward at the South Oxhey Park Run.  He thanked everyone for sponsoring him for his 370 mile walk, from which he had raised over £3,200 for a cancer charity.


The Lead Member for Health, Councillor Alison Scarth, reported that that a mental health workshop had been held on World Mental Health Day, which had reviewed the current understanding of mental health and the issues on mental health within the District.  There had been broad support for a pilot service to provide support to people with common mental health disorders, with a possible grant to be made to Mind.


The feedback from the safeguarding training had been very positive.
Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Alison Scarth (Lead Member for Health)

Some of the most polluting vehicles on our roads are the buses. Can I ask that you write to local bus companies and ask them whether their vehicles meet the best standards and if not do they have any plans to improve them?

The Lead Member for Health thanked Councillor Sansom for his query. She did not intend to ask for this information because firstly, the evidence on which the assertion was made was not stated (and as far as she was aware it was likely to be inaccurate); secondly because there was a straightforward answer, that all public service vehicles were required to adhere to European Standards that control pollution. 
 
The EU periodically tightened the emissions standards which new vehicles must meet and therefore, as operators progressively renewed their fleets, pollution was reduced. Vehicles would meet the standard applicable at the time they entered service. The official website for more detailed information: http://ec.europa.eu/environment/air/transport/road.htm
In response to a supplementary question from Councillor David Sansom on the low emissions bus scheme and local bus companies improving their emissions, the Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport advised that this was a County Council function and they had already written to the bus companies.
Councillor Chris Whately-Smith noted the traffic chaos which had occurred at the Grove during the Golf Tournament, and said that in future, Council officers should have input into the traffic arrangements.
The Leader agreed that the traffic conditions around the Grove during that event had been very bad, and that Local Members had not been consulted. 


GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY


Reports from the Lead Member for Public Services (Cllr Phil Brading) and the Lead Member for Community Safety (Cllr Roger Seabourne) and questions.


Councillor Phil Brading had no report for Council.

Councillor Roger Seabourne reported that Charlie Hall had been appointed as the new Chief Constable for Hertfordshire.  The hate crime figures had slightly increased since the last meeting. 

Question from Councillor Ralph Sangster to Councillor Roger Seabourne (Lead Member for Community Safety)

The Lead Member for Community Safety responded as follow (and said that further information would be circulated to Members):

Japanese Knotweed

A recent inspection by local residents of the banks of the River Chess and along the Town Ditch has revealed a significant infestation of Japanese Knotweed. Can the lead member for Community Safety explain the current legislation regarding the control of this invasive plant species and whether the Council is recording its location, monitor its spread and take action to ensure that it is kept under control? 

The Lead Member for Community Safety replied that there were a number of pieces of legislation that affected the management of Japanese Knotweed.
Japanese knotweed was amongst a list of non-native invasive plants that must not be planted in the wild. This included moving contaminated soil or plant cuttings (Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981). 
People were not legally obliged to remove these plants or to control them. However if they allowed them to grow onto other people’s property they could be prosecuted for causing a private nuisance (under Civil Law). 

Disposing of invasive, non-native plants (Environmental Protection Act 1990 and associated regulations):
The Environment Agency must be informed if people were using certain herbicides to treat Japanese knotweed and might need an environmental permit; registered waste exemption, and trade effluent consent. 

The Environment Agency must be informed a week before people intended to bury the plant waste on their own land. 

Farmers must contact the Environment Agency a week before burning the plant, as well as their local environmental health officer. Private individuals did not need to do this. Businesses might also need an environmental permit or registered waste exemption for this.
Soil or plant material contaminated with non-native invasive plants must be dealt with by a licensed waste carrier and an authorised landfill site. 

Japanese knotweed should be dealt with by specialist contractors. 

The use of Community Protection Notices (CPNs) and Non-native invasive species:
The Government had issued clear guidance that CPNs could be used to deal with Japanese Knotweed. In order for this to apply, the general principles of CPNs would apply i.e. that the following conditions apply:

An authorised person may issue a CPN to an individual aged 16 or over, (unlike the injunction or CBO) or a body, if satisfied on reasonable grounds that 

· the conduct of the individual or body is having a detrimental effect, of a persistent or continuing nature, on the quality of life of those in the locality; and 
· the conduct is unreasonable.

They could only be issued if the offender had been given a written warning that the notice would be issued if their conduct did not change and that they had been given enough time to have reasonably made those changes, and yet had chosen not to do so. This could take place over a period of weeks or minutes (hence the guidance example of immediate use in a case of noise).

In terms of persistence, it was important to note the guidance –
"Decisions on whether behaviour is persistent should be taken on a case by case basis by issuing officers… there may be cases where behaviour is continuing over a very short time period. An example could be where an individual is playing loud music in a park. If the officer had asked the individual to stop the music and they had refused, this could be considered continuing in nature and a CPN could be used."
If the Council was to serve a CPN and there was no action taken it could then take remedial action and would need to seek compensation through a prosecution for costs incurred. 
What was significant is that the behaviour needed to have an impact on the quality of life of those in the locality. The interpretation of this was that it impacted on more than one person. So where one landowner was only affecting one other landowner it would suggest that this did not meet the test for issuing a CPN. 
Councillor Ralph Sangster asked a supplementary question in reference to a Home Office report re: CPNs and Japanese knotweed. Following a community trigger, the Council had a reasonable obligation to investigate and write to landowners. If necessary, an enforcement notice could be given. He hoped that the Lead Member for Community Safety would encourage officers to respond generously to a community trigger. 
The Lead Member for Community Safety responded that this should not be necessary as the Council was already doing what was needed in this regard. 

RESOURCES AND SHARED SERVICES
Report from the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services (Cllr 

Matthew Bedford)

Councillor Matthew Bedford had no report for Council.


Question from Councillor Paula Hiscocks

Who was responsible for maintaining the RVS hall in Rickmansworth?

Are Three Rivers District Council (TRDC) identifying a new site for a replacement community hall to replace this much needed neighbourhood asset?

Have TRDC given serious consideration and costings to providing a new hall with social housing flats placed above?
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services replied as follows:

The RVS had responsibility for maintenance and enjoyed free tenure of the property.

As the RVS building was not used as a community hall it seemed there had been no loss to the community, especially as the RVS has now moved to one of the Council’s community centres.  He was not aware there had ever been a request for another community hall in Rickmansworth, given that there were spaces available from Watersmeet, St Mary’s Church, the Baptist Church, the Catholic Church the Methodist Church and even Three Rivers House.
In response to a supplementary question from Councillor Paula Hiscocks about whether the external repairs to the building had been the responsibility of the RVS, the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services confirmed that they had been.
Councillor Paula Hiscocks said that she was concerned that the RVS Hall had been extensively used before it was in a state of disrepair. Watersmeet could not guarantee regular bookings and there was a cost. There were no other secular halls available. Could a temporary structure be constructed to replace the RVS Hall?

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that officers had not received any requests for use of the hall since it had been closed. The Council was not proposing to provide another hall. 

Council Sarah Nelmes noted that the RVS had opened a new lunch club in Mill End the previous week. The Council had helped to fund the new kitchen at the Lunch Club.
Question from Councillor Stephen King to Councillor Matthew Bedford (Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services)
With the scheduled demolition of Luffenham House in Fairfield and Pennard House in Oxhey Drive, what consideration has been given, if any, to preserving the tiles which depict the names of the blocks and those tiles immediately surrounding them for posterity?  Would it not be a shame if a piece of history was lost?
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that subject to these tiles being able to be removed intact prior to demolition, he confirmed that the nameplates would be preserved.
Councillor Stephen King asked a supplementary question in regard to the preservation of the murals with individual subscriptions. 

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that Councillor Stephen King should raise both these issues at the South Oxhey Community Board. 
Question from Councillor Stephen Cox to Councillor Matthew Bedford (Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services)

Given that just 48 out of 514 properties planned as part of the South Oxhey Initiative will be at the lowest social rents (less than 10%) what concrete plans does the present administration have to increase that number to at least the 96 that they faithfully promised the residents of South Oxhey, or better still ensure a greater number of homes at social rents in perpetuity are provided?  
The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services confirmed that 96, and not 48, properties within the SO Initiative project would be available at social rents. A further 21 properties would be provided on a shared ownership basis and the Council had provisions within the Development Agreement with Countryside to convert more of the market sale properties to affordable housing if Council funds became available.
All those who would be displaced would have the option to move to a socially rented property. The Council had already provided some shared ownership. If more funding became available, the Council would increase the number of rented properties.

In response to a supplementary question from Councillor Stephen Cox, in regard to there not being 96 socially rented properties in perpetuity as promised by the current Administration, the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services said that they were doing what they could as the scheme unfolded, and as funding became available, to provide the best value for money future for residents in South Oxhey. 
CL49/16
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE CHAIRMEN OF THE AUDIT, PLANNING, LICENSING AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES


AUDIT COMMITTEE
Councillor Sarah Nelmes, Chairman of the Audit Committee, reported that the Committee had met to review the final accounts, for which the external auditors had given an unqualified opinion and had raised no significant concerns.  There had been fantastic progress on the internal audit recommendations. In regard to this progress, the Council was the most advanced in the County.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

Nothing to report.

LICENSING COMMITTEE

Councillor Steve Drury, Chairman of the Licensing Committee, reported that there had been no further meetings of Licensing Committee since the previous Council meeting. Training for Members of the Licensing Committee was being held on 26 October 2016, and all Councillors were invited to attend this.
REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEE

Councillor Steve Drury, Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee, reported that there had been no further meetings of Regulatory Services Committee since the previous Council meeting.
A meeting of the Community Governance Review Working Party had been held the previous day. The notes of the meeting would be available on the website shortly.
CL50/16
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 15


None received.

CL51/16
PETITIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 18


None received.

CL52/16
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11

None received.























CHAIRMAN
A1

